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transcript of the relevant proceedings 
be prepared and forwarded to the Sec-
retary’s designee. 

(a) Contents of the record. In pro-
ceedings for final decision before the 
Secretary’s designee the record shall 
consist of: 

(1) All items that are part of the 
record in accordance with § 501.739; 

(2) Any petitions for review, cross-pe-
titions or oppositions; 

(3) All briefs, motions, submissions 
and other papers filed on appeal or re-
view; and 

(4) Any other material of which the 
Secretary’s designee may take admin-
istrative notice. 

(b) Review of documents not admitted. 
Any document offered in evidence but 
excluded by the Administrative Law 
Judge and any document marked for 
identification but not offered as an ex-
hibit shall not be considered a part of 
the record before the Secretary’s des-
ignee on review but shall be trans-
mitted to the Secretary’s designee if he 
or she so requests. In the event that 
the Secretary’s designee does not re-
quest the document, the Administra-
tive Law Judge shall retain the docu-
ment not admitted into the record 
until the later of: 

(1) The date upon which the Sec-
retary’s designee’s order becomes final; 
or 

(2) The conclusion of any judicial re-
view of that order. 

§ 501.745 Orders and decisions: signa-
ture, date and public availability. 

(a) Signature required. All orders and 
decisions of the Administrative Law 
Judge or Secretary’s designee shall be 
signed. 

(b) Date of entry of orders. The date of 
entry of an order by the Administra-
tive Law Judge or Secretary’s designee 
shall be the date the order is signed. 
Such date shall be reflected in the cap-
tion of the order, or if there is no cap-
tion, in the order itself. 

(c) Public availability of orders. (1) In 
general, any final order of the Depart-
ment shall be made public. Any sup-
porting findings or opinions relating to 
a final order shall be made public at 
such time as the final order is made 
public. 

(2) Exception. Any final order of the 
Administrative Law Judge or Sec-
retary’s designee pertaining to an ap-
plication for confidential treatment 
shall only be available to the public in 
accordance with § 501.725(b)(3). 

§ 501.746 Referral to United States De-
partment of Justice; administrative 
collection measures. 

In the event that the respondent does 
not pay any penalty imposed pursuant 
to this part within 30 calendar days of 
the mailing of the written notice of the 
imposition of the penalty, the matter 
may be referred for administrative col-
lection measures or to the United 
States Department of Justice for ap-
propriate action to recover the penalty 
in a civil suit in a Federal district 
court. 

§ 501.747 Procedures on remand of de-
cisions. 

Either an Administrative Law Judge 
or a Secretary’s designee, as appro-
priate, shall reconsider any Depart-
ment decision on judicial remand to 
the Department. The rules of practice 
contained in this subpart shall apply to 
all proceedings held on judicial re-
mand. 

Subpart E—Procedures 

SOURCE: 62 FR 45101, Aug. 25, 1997, unless 
otherwise noted. Redesignated at 68 FR 53642, 
Sept. 11, 2003. 

§ 501.801 Licensing. 

(a) General licenses. General licenses 
have been issued authorizing under ap-
propriate terms and conditions certain 
types of transactions which are subject 
to the prohibitions contained in this 
chapter. All such licenses are set forth 
in subpart E of each part contained in 
this chapter. General licenses may also 
be issued authorizing under appro-
priate terms and conditions certain 
types of transactions which are subject 
to prohibitions contained in economic 
sanctions programs the implementa-
tion and administration of which have 
been delegated to the Director of the 
Office of Foreign Assets Control but 
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which are not yet codified in this chap-
ter. It is the policy of the Office of For-
eign Assets Control not to grant appli-
cations for specific licenses authorizing 
transactions to which the provisions of 
an outstanding general license are ap-
plicable. Persons availing themselves 
of certain general licenses may be re-
quired to file reports and statements in 
accordance with the instructions speci-
fied in those licenses. Failure to file 
such reports or statements will nullify 
the authority of the general license. 

(b) Specific licenses—(1) General course 
of procedure. Transactions subject to 
the prohibitions contained in this 
chapter, or to prohibitions the imple-
mentation and administration of which 
have been delegated to the Director of 
the Office of Foreign Assets Control, 
which are not authorized by general li-
cense may be effected only under spe-
cific licenses. 

(2) Applications for specific licenses. 
Original signed applications for spe-
cific licenses to engage in any trans-
actions prohibited by or pursuant to 
this chapter or sanctions programs 
that have been delegated to the Direc-
tor of the Office of Foreign Assets Con-
trol for implementation and adminis-
tration must be filed by mail or cou-
rier. Applications will not be accepted 
by fax or electronically, unless other-
wise authorized. Applications may be 
submitted in letter form with the ex-
ception of license applications for the 
unblocking of funds transfers. Applica-
tions for the unblocking of funds trans-
fers must be submitted using TD-F 90– 
22.54, ‘‘Application for the Release of 
Blocked Funds,’’ accompanied by two 
complete copies of the entire submis-
sion. The form, which requires infor-
mation regarding the date of the block-
ing, the financial institutions involved 
in the transfer, and the beneficiary and 
amount of the transfer, may be ob-
tained from the OFAC Internet Home 
Page: http://www.treas.gov/ofac, the 
OFAC fax-on-demand service: 202/622– 
0077, or the Compliance Programs Divi-
sion, Office of Foreign Assets Control, 
Department of the Treasury, Wash-
ington, DC 20220. Any person having an 
interest in a transaction or proposed 
transaction may file an application for 
a license authorizing such transaction. 

(3) Information to be supplied. The ap-
plicant must supply all information 
specified by relevant instructions and/ 
or forms, and must fully disclose the 
names of all parties who are concerned 
with or interested in the proposed 
transaction. If the application is filed 
by an agent, the agent must disclose 
the name of his principal(s). Such doc-
uments as may be relevant shall be at-
tached to each application as a part of 
such application, except that docu-
ments previously filed with the Office 
of Foreign Assets Control may, where 
appropriate, be incorporated by ref-
erence in such application. Applicants 
are required to supply their taxpayer 
identifying number pursuant to 31 
U.S.C. 7701, which number may be used 
for purposes of collecting and reporting 
on any delinquent amounts arising out 
of the applicant’s relationship with the 
United States Government. Applicants 
may be required to furnish such further 
information as is deemed necessary to 
a proper determination by the Office of 
Foreign Assets Control. Any applicant 
or other party in interest desiring to 
present additional information may do 
so at any time before or after decision. 
Arrangements for oral presentation 
should be made with the Office of For-
eign Assets Control. 

(4) Effect of denial. The denial of a li-
cense does not preclude the reopening 
of an application or the filing of a fur-
ther application. The applicant or any 
other party in interest may at any 
time request explanation of the reasons 
for a denial by correspondence or per-
sonal interview. 

(5) Reports under specific licenses. As a 
condition for the issuance of any li-
cense, the licensee may be required to 
file reports with respect to the trans-
action covered by the license, in such 
form and at such times and places as 
may be prescribed in the license or oth-
erwise. 

(6) Issuance of license. Licenses will be 
issued by the Office of Foreign Assets 
Control acting on behalf of the Sec-
retary of the Treasury or licenses may 
be issued by the Secretary of the 
Treasury acting directly or through 
any specifically designated person, 
agency, or instrumentality. 
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(7) Address. License applications, re-
ports, and inquiries should be ad-
dressed to the appropriate division or 
individual within the Office of Foreign 
Assets Control, or to its Director, at 
the following address: Office of Foreign 
Assets Control, U.S. Department of the 
Treasury, 1500 Pennsylvania Avenue, 
NW.—Annex, Washington, DC 20220. 

(c) Registration of nongovernmental or-
ganizations—(1) Purpose of registration. 
For those parts of this chapter specifi-
cally authorizing the registration of 
nongovernmental organizations 
(‘‘NGOs’’), registration numbers may 
be issued on a case-by-case basis to 
NGOs involved in humanitarian or reli-
gious activities in countries or geo-
graphic areas subject to economic 
sanctions pursuant to this chapter V. A 
registration number authorizes certain 
transactions by or on behalf of the reg-
istered NGO otherwise prohibited by 
the specific part with respect to which 
the registration number is issued, in-
cluding the exportation of goods, serv-
ices, and funds to the country or geo-
graphic area subject to such part for 
the purpose of relieving human suf-
fering. The transactions authorized for 
registered NGOs either will be specified 
by the statement of licensing policy in 
the part under which the registration 
number is issued or by the Office of 
Foreign Assets Control letter issuing 
the registration number. 

(2) Application information to be sup-
plied. Applications for registration 
numbers should be submitted to the 
Compliance Programs Division, Office 
of Foreign Assets Control, U.S. Depart-
ment of the Treasury, 1500 Pennsyl-
vania Avenue, NW., Annex, Wash-
ington, DC 20220, or by facsimile to 
(202) 622–2426, and must include: 

(i) The organization’s name in 
English, in the language of origin, and 
any acronym or other names used to 
identify the organization; 

(ii) Address and phone number of the 
organization’s headquarters location; 

(iii) Full name in English, in the lan-
guage of origin, and any acronym or 
other names used, as well as nation-
ality, citizenship, current country of 
residence, place and date of birth for 
key staff at the organization’s head-
quarters, such as the chairman and 

board members, president, director, 
etc.; 

(iv) Identification of field offices or 
partner offices elsewhere, including ad-
dresses, phone numbers, and organiza-
tional names used, as well as the iden-
tification of the senior officer(s) at 
these locations, including the person’s 
name, position, nationality, citizen-
ship, and date of birth (names of indi-
viduals and organizations shall be pro-
vided in English, in the language of ori-
gin, and shall include any acronym or 
other names used to identify the indi-
viduals or organizations); 

(v) Identification of subcontracting 
organizations, if any, to the extent 
known or contemplated at the time of 
the application; 

(vi) Existing sources of income, such 
as official grants, private endowments, 
commercial activities; 

(vii) Financial institutions that hold 
deposits on behalf of or extend lines of 
credit to the organization (names of in-
dividuals and organizations shall be 
provided in English, in the language of 
origin, and shall include any acronym 
or other names used to identify the in-
dividuals or organizations); 

(viii) Independent accounting firms, 
if employed in the production of the or-
ganization’s financial statements 
(names of individuals and organiza-
tions shall be provided in English, in 
the language of origin, and shall in-
clude any acronym or other names 
used to identify the individuals or or-
ganizations); 

(ix) A detailed description of the or-
ganization’s humanitarian or religious 
activities and projects in countries or 
geographic areas subject to economic 
sanctions pursuant to this chapter V; 

(x) Most recent official registry docu-
ments, annual reports, and annual fil-
ings with the pertinent government, as 
applicable; and 

(xi) Names and addresses of organiza-
tions to which the applicant currently 
provides or proposes to provide fund-
ing, services or material support, to 
the extent known at the time of the 
vetting, as applicable. 

(3) Use of registration number. Reg-
istered NGOs conducting transactions 
authorized by their registrations to 
support their humanitarian or reli-
gious activities pursuant to any part of 

VerDate Mar<15>2010 11:47 Aug 09, 2010 Jkt 220123 PO 00000 Frm 00090 Fmt 8010 Sfmt 8010 Y:\SGML\220123.XXX 220123er
ow

e 
on

 D
S

K
G

8S
O

Y
B

1P
R

O
D

 w
ith

 C
F

R



81 

Office of Foreign Assets Control, Treasury § 501.805 

this chapter should reference the reg-
istration number on all payments and 
funds transfers and on all related docu-
mentation, including all purchasing, 
shipping, and financing documents. 

(4) Limitations. Registered NGOs are 
not authorized to make remittances 
from blocked accounts. Registration 
numbers are not transferable and may 
be revoked or modified at any time at 
the discretion of the Director, Office of 
Foreign Assets Control. Registration 
numbers do not excuse compliance 
with any law or regulation adminis-
tered by the Office of Foreign Assets 
Control or any other agency (including 
reporting requirements) applicable to 
the transaction(s) herein authorized, 
nor does it release the Registrant or 
third parties from civil or criminal li-
ability for violation of any law or regu-
lation. 

(5) Prior numbers. Registration num-
bers already issued remain in effect. 

[62 FR 45101, Aug. 25, 1997, as amended at 65 
FR 10708, Feb. 29, 2000; 66 FR 2728, Jan. 11, 
2001] 

§ 501.802 Decisions. 
The Office of Foreign Assets Control 

will advise each applicant of the deci-
sion respecting filed applications. The 
decision of the Office of Foreign Assets 
Control acting on behalf of the Sec-
retary of the Treasury with respect to 
an application shall constitute final 
agency action. 

§ 501.803 Amendment, modification, or 
revocation. 

Except as otherwise provided by law, 
the provisions of each part of this 
chapter and any rulings, licenses 
(whether general or specific), author-
izations, instructions, orders, or forms 
issued thereunder may be amended, 
modified or revoked at any time. 

[63 FR 35809, July 1, 1998] 

§ 501.804 Rulemaking. 
(a) All rules and other public docu-

ments are issued by the Director of the 
Office of Foreign Assets Control. In 
general, rulemaking by the Office of 
Foreign Assets Control involves foreign 
affairs functions of the United States, 
and for that reason is exempt from the 
requirements under the Administrative 

Procedure Act (5 U.S.C. 553) for notice 
of proposed rulemaking, opportunity 
for public comment, and delay in effec-
tive date. 

(b) Any interested person may peti-
tion the Director of the Office of For-
eign Assets Control in writing for the 
issuance, amendment, or repeal of any 
rule. 

§ 501.805 Rules governing availability 
of information. 

(a) The records of the Office of For-
eign Assets Control which are required 
by the Freedom of Information Act (5 
U.S.C. 552) to be made available to the 
public shall be made available in ac-
cordance with the definitions, proce-
dures, payment of fees, and other pro-
visions of the regulations on the Dis-
closure of Records of the Departmental 
Offices and of other bureaus and offices 
of the Department of the Treasury 
issued under 5 U.S.C. 552 and published 
at 31 CFR part 1. 

NOTE TO PARAGRAPH § 501.805(a): Records or 
information obtained or created in the im-
plementation of part 598 of this chapter are 
not subject to disclosure under section 
552(a)(3) of the Freedom of Information Act. 
See § 598.802 of this chapter. 

(b) The records of the Office of For-
eign Assets Control which are required 
by the Privacy Act (5 U.S.C. 552a) to be 
made available to an individual shall 
be made available in accordance with 
the definitions, procedures, require-
ments for payment of fees, and other 
provisions of the Regulations on the 
Disclosure of Records of the Depart-
mental Offices and of other bureaus 
and offices of the Department of the 
Treasury issued under 5 U.S.C. 552a and 
published at 31 CFR part 1. 

(c) Any form issued for use in connec-
tion with this chapter may be obtained 
in person or by writing to the Office of 
Foreign Assets Control, U.S. Depart-
ment of the Treasury, 1500 Pennsyl-
vania Avenue, NW.—Annex, Wash-
ington, DC 20220, or by calling 202/622– 
2480. 

(d) Certain Civil Penalties Information. 
(1) After the conclusion of a civil pen-
alties proceeding that results in either 
the imposition of a civil monetary pen-
alty or an informal settlement, OFAC 
shall make available to the public cer-
tain information on a routine basis, 
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